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Dear Judges and Advocates,

We would like to welcome you to the sixteenth annual American University of Sharjah Model
United Nations (AUSMUN) and more specifically to the International Court of Justice (ICJ). It is
our great pleasure to serve as your chairs for this conference and we hope you enjoy your
experience with us. We seek to help, inspire, and guide you throughout the conference, leading
your way to a fulfilling experience.  

The ICJ works to settle disputes between member states in accordance with international law. The
two topics selected for this committee are “Alleged Violations of Sovereign Rights and Maritime
Spaces in the Caribbean Sea (Nicaragua v. Colombia).” and “Armed Activities on the Territory of
the Congo (Democratic Republic of the Congo v. Uganda)”. We are well aware of the challenge
faced when serving as a Judge or Advocate in the ICJ, however, we are confident that you are all
more than capable of showcasing your talents and abilities in the best way possible in this
committee.

We have put together this background guide to serve as your first step in your preparation for the
conference. Please read it thoroughly, with focus on the further questions to be addressed, and let
us know if you have any questions or concerns. 
We look forward to meeting you all very soon and we wish you the absolute best in the upcoming
conference. 

Warm Regards,
Neimat Elkarib, Syed Abdul Rehman, and Yusr Mohamed 
Your ICJ Chairs. 
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The motion to set the agenda is presented with voting procedures, in other words, the topic to
begin discussing will be chosen by both judges and counsels.
After the agenda is set, each judge must take an oath.
The applicants, who have presented the case to the ICJ, must then make their opening
statement.
The respondents will then give their opening statements.
The judges may then question the advocates’ opening speeches if they yield to points of
information.

A judge will then motion to open the general speakers list (GSL) where both judges and
counsels may add themselves to the speakers list. This GSL may be interrupted by motions for
a moderated caucus.  
A motion to present evidence will be raised by one of the counsels, if this motion passes after
voting procedures, applicants will present evidence first followed by respondents.  

The International Court of Justice is the judicial organ of the United Nations, which was
established in 1945 and began operating in 1946. The first ever case was presented by the United
Kingdom against Albania in 1947. The court can entertain two types of cases: the first being
disputes between states and the second being advisory opinions requested by other UN organs.
Only states who are members of the UN and have accepted the court’s jurisdiction can file cases in
the ICJ. Although the court does not punish leaders, it can involve other UN bodies such as the
security council and can also impose UN sanctions. Additionally, the court consists of 15 judges
who must come from different nationalities, each elected by the UN and serving a 9-year term.
These organs vote simultaneously but separately, and their votes determine the final verdict.
At AUSMUN 23, we will have a president & two vice presidents, 4 counsels (advocates) - 2 of
which are applicants and 2 are respondents, and 15 judges.

The procedure of the ICJ is as follows:

Opening statements should include why they have brought this case to the ICJ as well as facts and
evidence they are planning on presenting. Opening statements must not provide detailed
arguments as those will be addressed in the court session. 
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The applicants and the respondents may yield their time to questions from judges or
opposing counsels.
A motion to introduce witness testimonies may also be raised after the evidence session has
elapsed. 

Finally, the judges will have an unmoderated caucus in which they can discuss the evidence
and draft a verdict; they will then present this verdict to the counsels.

Evidence may be witness testimonies, newspaper articles, multilateral or bilateral treaties, reports,
resolutions, or anything that can help the counsels prove their arguments during trial.  

Witnesses will go through direct and cross examination. Direct examination is when the counsels
question their own counsels. Cross examination is when opposing counsels question the witness.  
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On the 6th of December 2001, Nicaragua brought forward proceedings against the state of
Columbia regarding territory and maritime delimitation. Nicaragua attempted to establish that the
proceedings were subject to international customary law and that this case was under the
mechanism of the Pact of Bogota. The Pact of Bogota, more formally known as the American
treaty of Pacific Settlement (1948), is an agreement that obliges signatories to approach the United
Nations Security Council or the International Court of Justice to settle disputes.

The focal point of the proceedings involves the question of sovereignty over various islands and
maritime areas. In the early twentieth century, the USA, Columbia, and Nicaragua claimed to have
sovereignty over several islands. In 1928, the states of Colombia and Nicaragua entered an
agreement that included the formal recognition of Nicaraguan sovereignty over the cost of
Mosquito and nearby islands. In exchange, Nicaragua recognized Columbian sovereignty over the
islands of San Andres and other parts forming the archipelago of San Andres along Providencia
and Santa Catalina. However, this treaty was also announced null and void by the newly appointed
Sandinista government in Nicaragua in 1979. The reasoning behind their objections was the
fundamental premise that the Nicaraguan government in 1928 was an imposition of the US
military. This dispute continued until 2001 when Nicaragua brought the proceedings to the ICJ.
In 2012, the ICJ unanimously declared their verdict in the favor of Columbia when the question
surrounded the sovereignty of archipelagos and cays, namely Albuquerque, Bajo Nuevo, Serrana,
and Serranilla. However, the ICJ also altered the maritime boundaries surrounding that area which
resulted in Columbia losing some control over the said territories which were then ruled to go to
Nicaragua. The case has seen significant back and forth between the two nation-states in the ICJ.
Tensions have also been high since Nicaragua has laid accusations against alleged Columbian
threats.

A critical issue that revolves around this case is associated with fishing rights. Since Colombia has
lost maritime territory, it has also resulted in a reduction of its fishing zones. Nicaragua has
brought forward the existence of Columbian naval vessels and argues that they are intruding on
their naval and maritime jurisdiction. They have also accused Columbian vessels of making
Nicaraguan fishing activities inoperable. Columbia has rejected these accusations and claims that
99% of fishing activities carry on without any reports of incidents (“Arguments in border”, n.d.).
Although the ICJ considers that previous rulings have led to equitable outcomes, the countries are
deeply concerned about the enclaves and new maritime territories that could restrict fishing
operations.
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The substantive issues surrounding this case are divided into sovereignty and maritime boundary
delimitation. The question of sovereignty revolved around the disputed islands that the ruling
handed over to Colombia. When the court concerned itself with the question of sovereign territory,
it referred to treaties and accepted legal doctrines, agreements, and the customary international law
framework. The 1928 treaty (Esguerra-Barcenas Treaty) was signed between the two states where
Nicaragua formally recognized Colombia’s sovereignty over the archipelago of San Andres,
Providencia, Santa Catalina, and the cost of Mosquitoes. However, the court deemed this, alone, as
inconclusive grounds on which to proceed with. The ICJ then turned to the legal principle of uti
possidetis juris. This principle is relevant in international law since it concerns itself with the
retention of territory. In simple words, newly formed independent states (like Colombia) have the
right to retain the territories and areas of their former colonial states (the archipelago of San
Andres, Providencia, Santa Catalina, and the cost of Mosquitoes). Moreover, the historical validity
of Colombia’s claim over those areas was never in question, which gave the court more reason to
rule the sovereignty in favor of Colombia.

The court also deemed the legal principle of effective occupation to work in the favor of the
Colombian state. This doctrine allows a state to establish sovereignty over an area through
displaying acts of authority. Such acts are not to be violent or oppressive, but rather structural in
their manifestation of sovereignty such as the presence of legislation, infrastructure, regulation,
public services, etc. Colombia was able to prove to the court, with various legal documentation,
that they sustained such acts to reserve them the right to exercise sovereignty over the disputed
islands. The court ruled in their favor as a result.

When the question shifted toward maritime spaces and boundaries, the ICJ ruled a larger
Exclusive Economic Zone and maritime boundary for Nicaragua than Colombia. This was larger
than Colombia had anticipated which resulted in their decision to pull out from the Bogota Pact as
well. This would allow them to refuse ICJ’s ruling and potentially impose their presence over the
court-agreed boundaries. Although the dispute has not escalated towards violence, it remains very
important since it affects the livelihood of many fishermen and hence the industry. Moreover, after
the 2022 ruling, we must caution against the actions of the two nations when it comes to
complying with the rulings which have not been the case after previous rulings.

3

DISCOURSE ON THE ISSUE

6

Topic 1: Alleged Violations of Sovereign Rights and Maritime Spaces 
in the Caribbean Sea (Nicaragua v. Colombia)



BACKGROUND GUIDE

The International Court of Justice, under the decision that the Pact of Bogota is legally binding
(Voglesong, 2022), decided to assert jurisdiction to settle the case. The ICJ was met with the issue
of alleged violations of Nicaragua’s maritime zones as well as claims and accusations submitted
by Columbia. The ICJ proceeded with the case that led to the 2022 ruling.

The 2022 ruling identifies the allegations brought up by Nicaragua and establishes that Columbia
had, in fact, violated the sovereign rights of Nicaragua. The Nicaraguan advocates were able to
prove that Columbia was involved in interfering with fishing and maritime research conducted by
Nicaragua. Moreover, Columbia’s infringement also involved the authorization of its fishing
activities in Nicaragua’s Exclusive Economic Zone. As a result, the judges ruled that Columbia
must cease all fishing operations in the Exclusive Economic Zone and terminate the Columbian
navy’s contact with Nicaraguan fishing vessels and maritime research expeditions. However,
Columbia was still allowed to retain its military around the Exclusive Economic Zone as it was
their right to patrol against drug trafficking and other crime.

The ICJ also found that one of Columbia’s claims was admissible. The Columbian advocates
claimed that the 2012 ruling was not in accordance with customary international law. They argued
that the ICJ’s delimitations of both nations’ maritime boundaries were inaccurate, and this caused
an overlap of Columbia’s Exclusive Economic Zone and Nicaragua’s Exclusive Economic Zone.
Columbia claimed that this was a violation of Article 7 (mainly clause 6) of the United Nations
Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS). Moreover, they also argued that the court had used
straight baselines to determine the delimitation which was responsible for the overlap. This also
violates Article 7 of UNCLOS (“ICJ Rules”, n.d.). The court then proceeded to admit Columbia’s
claims and stated that the use of straight baselines will be applicable ‘restrictively’ (the application
of the baselines will not completely renew the previously existing boundaries, rather only an
amendment). The court identified that such baselines denied the Columbian state access and
navigation inside its own Exclusive Economic Zone. This was a violation of freedom of navigation
under the UNCLOS.

INTL ORGANIZATION ACTIONS &
LATEST DEVELOPMENTS 
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The Bogota Pact

United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS)

The Esguerra-Barcenas Treaty in 1928

Legal Principles and Doctrines surrounding concepts such as uti possidetis juris and effective
occupation.

Judges can seek to infer international law from numerous treaties, agreements and the Customary
International Laws and Conventions followed by the United Nations. In this particular case, it
would be important to familiarize with:

Topic 1: Alleged Violations of Sovereign Rights and Maritime Spaces 
in the Caribbean Sea (Nicaragua v. Colombia)
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Courthouse News Service. (n.d.). Retrieved October 29, 2022, from
https://www.courthousenews.com/arguments-in-border-dispute-between-colombia-nicaragua-
conclude-before-un-high-court/ 

Voglesong, A., & Allison Voglesong is an editorial intern for Circle of Blue based out of Traverse
City. (2012, December 18). Colombia vs. Nicaragua: Dispute over borders and resources in the
Caribbean. Circle of Blue. Retrieved November 20, 2022, from
https://www.circleofblue.org/2012/world/colombia-vs-nicaragua-dispute-over-borders-and-
resources-in-the-caribbean/ 

ICJ rules on the latest instalment of Nicaragua V. colombia. Fietta. (n.d.). Retrieved November
20, 2022, from https://www.fiettalaw.com/pil_news/icj-rules-on-the-latest-instalment-of-
nicaragua-v-colombia/ 

Latest developments: Territorial and maritime dispute (Nicaragua V. colombia): International
Court of Justice. Latest developments | Territorial and Maritime Dispute (Nicaragua v. Colombia) |
International Court of Justice. (n.d.). Retrieved November 20, 2022, from https://www.icj-
cij.org/en/case/124 
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On the 23rd of June 1999, The Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC) filed proceedings
against Uganda for a breach of the United Nations Charter and the Charter of the Organization of
African Unity through acts of armed aggression. The case entailed three main claims: the violation
of international law through Uganda’s engagement in military force, the destruction of DRC
nationals and property, and the exploitation of its natural assets (International Court of Justice,
2022a). The DRC sought reparations for claims of acts of intentional destruction and the
restitution of national property and resources. The Democratic Republic of the Congo submitted a
request to the Court for provisional measures to stop violations of human rights, the sovereignty of
the DRC, and all military activity by Uganda in June 2000. The two parties were ordered by the
court to refrain from armed action and take necessary compliance measures under the obligations
of international law. Uganda then filed a counter-memorial with three counterclaims against the
DRC. The first one claimed that the DRC had violated Article 2(4) of the UN Charter by using
force against Uganda (International Court of Justice, 2022a). The second counterclaim was that the
DRC permitted attacks on Ugandan diplomatic personnel and property in Kinshasa in violation of
the law of diplomatic protection. The final counterclaim posits that the DRC has violated the terms
of the 1999 Lusaka Agreement (McGuinness, 2006). Proceedings were undertaken by the court in
April 2005 and the court handed down its judgments by December 2005. 

The main premise behind the dispute is the invasion of Congolese territory by Uganda and the
violation of humanitarian law and human rights by both parties. The DRC alleged that from
August 1998 until June 2003 unlawful Ugandan troops were maintained in DRC sovereign land
(CASE CONCERNING ARMED ACTIVITIES ON THE TERRITORY OF THE CONGO, 2005).
Uganda refutes this, claiming that the April 1998 protocol formed between the two parties
governed the presence of its troops and that the decree of removal of all troops from the DRC by
August 1998 required formal withdrawal from the protocol. The Court found that the DRC’s
consent to Ugandan troops was withdrawn by August 1998. 

The Court also determined that the presence of Ugandan military activity in the DRC constituted
belligerent occupation under international humanitarian law thus, rejecting Uganda’s claim to
confining troops to its border regions. Following these proceedings, the Court rejected Uganda’s
claims of self-defense under Article 51 of the United Nations Charter finding no credible evidence
of an armed attack involving the DCR against Uganda for their claims on self-defense within the
territory (Bodansky, D., & Gathii, J. T. 2007). The ICJ’s findings of Ugandan power in Ituri
allowed the determination that Uganda was obligated to take measures to ensure the restoration of
public order and safety of the occupied area. Sufficient evidence concluded that the Uganda
Peoples’ Defense Forces troops had violated human rights law thus being assigned to Uganda. 
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This dispute entails a question of violation of international law, more specifically the use of force
in regions where sovereignty was questionable. Having found Uganda guilty of residing its troops
in DRC territories, the court proceeded to examine claims of breaching international law whilst
nonconsensually occupying these territories. The court found Uganda responsible for breaching
several international laws including Article 2, paragraph 4 of the UN charter, the principle of non-
use of force in international relations, the principle of non-intervention, and human rights laws.
Nonetheless, the DRC was also found guilty of violating the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic
Relations. This dispute is important in establishing the credibility of the court and setting forth an
example of its jurisdiction in solving such significant issues.

The court's ruling on the 19th of February 2022, in which Uganda was ordered to pay $65,000,000
in reparations to the DRC, is one that places great economic pressure on Uganda. More recently,
Uganda has paid its first installment of 65 million dollars, which came as a shock to many,
however, analysts have concluded that this is a strategic decision by the Ugandan government to
better the bilateral relations between the two countries (Kazadi & Matsiko, 2022). The Central
Bank of Uganda reports that in January 2022, Uganda's exports to the DRC increased from $29.9
million to $74.3 million, setting a record high (Kazadi & Matsiko, 2022). This does serve in favor
of the DRC for as long as Uganda has an interest in maintaining good relations with it, their
reparations will be paid. 
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On the 8th of February 1989, in accordance with Article 36, paragraph 2, of the Statute of the
International Court of Justice, the court asserted its jurisdiction to settle the legal disputes under
concern. The first judgment was settled in 2005, followed by the resumption of proceedings in
2015. These proceedings continued until the court delivered its final judgments on the 9th of
February 2022 (“Latest Developments”, n.d.).

On the 19th of December 2005, the Court’s judgments found both Uganda and the DRC violating
certain commitments and were under obligation to make reparation to the other party. The Court
found credible evidence for a counterclaim of Uganda regarding attacks against the Ugandan
Embassy and mistreatment of Ugandan diplomats in the DRC (Uganda violated international law
by occupying eastern DR of Congo – UN court, 2005). This concluded that the DRC had breached
its obligations under the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations. Following an order on the
1st of July 2015, the Court proceeding on reparations resumed due to the failure of negotiations
with Uganda as requested by DCR in May 2015 (“Latest Developments”, n.d.). 

In 2020, the court decided in accordance with Article 67, paragraph 1 of the Statute to arrange
expert opinion on damage claims from the DRC (International Court of Justice. 2022a). Following
this, in April 2021, oral proceedings were held on the question of reparations for both the loss of
human life and natural resources and the property damage. On its 9th of February 2022 judgment,
the ICJ awarded a total of US$65,000,000 in reparations for the damages to be paid by Uganda by
September 2022. 

INTL ORGANIZATION ACTIONS &
LATEST DEVELOPMENTS 
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SUGGESTED RESEARCH

Judges are encouraged to further review international law violations in depth as well as 

Specific humanitarian law violations & evidence provided

Counterclaims made by Uganda 

Judgements on counterclaims
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